
Sermon on Pentecost Sunday 2011

Numbers 11:24-30
Acts2:1-21
John 20:19-23

Theme: Mission
Today I’m talking about mission and I hope what I say will expand your understanding of 
what mission means. Also I’m talking about the Church and I hope what I say will expand 
what you hear by that word too.

The parish of All Saints has been having babies – quite a lot of them! We are being 
inundated with baptism requests from our parish community  - quite a few church 
members too have had babies recently. What an awesome event a birth is.. not only for 
mother and baby who go through it bodily. The first baby born to a family  turns their world 
upside down . Even more than the physical and practical impact of a new baby, what 
moves us and inspires us about birth - the  mystery and the joy - is the arrival of a new life 
into the world- isn’t this what makes birth truly awesome. There is a person in the world 
who was not here before. So with every birth in a way the world is changed. A new living 
breathing person is in the world with all the promise of life and what their life will bring to 
others. 

Quite often of course birth is a noisy business. And so it was on that day the Christian 
Church was born  - the day of Pentecost - according to the story of it in the Acts of the 
Apostles.

“ ...they were all together in one place. And suddenly from heaven there came a sound like 
the rush of a violent wind, and it filled the entire house where they were sitting. All of them 
were filled with the Holy Spirit and began to speak in other languages, as the Spirit gave 
them ability”.

The noise and commotion were so strong a huge crowd was drawn to the house where the 
disciples were.

 In St John's gospel the birth of the Church was quieter and private, but no less 
momentous. Jesus appeared to his disciples on the day of the resurrection at the house 
where they were fearfully gathered and said

“Peace be with you. As the Father has sent me, so I send you. When he had said this he 
breathed on them and said to them, 'Receive the Holy Spirit'”

These two complementary stories show  the Spirit of Jesus breathed life into the 
embryonic new community of Christ –the first followers of Jesus were empowered with 
God's own Spirit. Like a baby has to take those first breaths and go on breathing air if it is 
to live and grow  so the Christian community had to be animated and inspired – breathed 
into - by the Spirit of God. 

Now we are two thousand the world has got used to having the Church around. So much 
so,  many people think the Church isn't needed any longer. Even the Church if we are not 
careful can fall into the habit of thinking that we perhaps shouldn't bother the rest of the 
world too much so long as we can carry on doing our thing in peace. 



In other words we can lose sight of the wonder and the miracle it is that the Church was 
born – that a people came into being  - into whom God's own Spirit has been breathed – 
that there exists a body of people on earth now in whom God lives and breathes daily – 
and more wonderful still  - that body is you and me and all Christian people in whom Christ 
by his Spirit now lives and works. And if we forget how awesome our birth – of the church 
– was,  we are in danger too of losing sight of how much the world has been changed by 
the birth of the Church. 

But first  to avoid confusion let me clarify  - when I talk about the Church I mean much 
more than the institution  - whether of the Church of England or the Roman Catholic 
Church or any other denomination or organisation of church – rather  I mean the people - 
not just the organisations that call ourselves the Church – but I mean the  whole people of 
God in Christ – everyone who is baptised into Christ and that’s whether they actually have 
come or been brought to the font or baptism pool or whether they know in their hearts they 
have accepted Christ and haven’t quite yet got to the font or the pool. (Less common here 
but it happens in some cultures.) The church is God’s and it is all those people who have 
heard the voice of Christ – the word of God  - and who are responding – some faintly and 
intermittently  we have to admit – maybe through lack of understanding and opportunity - 
and others more consciously and effectively by God’s grace.

 So don’t let’s be thinking God’s Church is restricted to those of us who come to church 
services frequently or who’ve signed the membership roll of a church organisation. The 
good news is that the church is way bigger than that – good news because there is hope 
for the world;  and it’s a relief for those of us who do come to church – God’s not relying 
completely and totally on us or, thank God, on any one denomination or organisation of 
church – God’s canny enough I reckon not to put all his eggs in one basket – but God is 
relying on God’s  people – and that does include you and me. Obviously one of the 
challenges for the Church in Western society today is that some people have stepped 
away completely from the Church - even in this wide sense  - they embrace atheism  and 
reject God  - a  God who calls and  inspires a people to be Christ in the world has no place 
in their thinking or lives. OK. It’s a choice though that’s no reason for the Church  to ignore 
them of course.

But there is also the challenge of the many people in our country  and our town who are 
among God’s people – who have responded in some way to the call of God in Christ – 
and try to do that in their lives – but who are struggling for it to become truly meaningful 
and powerful for them – who would like to be and come closer to God but there are 
barriers and distractions. These people are in the Church but it’s like they are sleeping 
partners - in support yes – but if active they are so in a private way. We need to respect 
that and accept all of God’s people for who we are and where we are on our journey of 
faith – for God’s Church is a people of all shapes sizes, experiences and gifts . So the 
Church is bigger than we think sometimes and it also has a lot of unrealized potential. But 
what we also need is to make sure that the organisation and the institution of the Church is 
open and accessible to all kinds of people,   and to  ensure we provide for and equip as 
many  people as possible in God’s big Church to find their calling and flourishing in God’s 
world.

So we celebrate the Day of Pentecost and it inspires us again to marvel at how awesome 
it is that a new community  - the Church – was born, and how much the world is changed 
by that momentous birth.

So now let’s look at what gifts the Church was given when it was born. There are three 



gifts 
Firstly of course don’t overlook the most central gift of all  - quite simply God gave God’s 
people God – Jesus gave himself on the cross for us – in Jesus God emptied God’s self 
and God humbled God’s self for us as St Paul put it in the Letter to the Philippians – or in 
the words of Bill Vanstone’s hymn Morning glory starlit sky – “Here is God: no monarch he, 
throned in easy state to reign; here is God, whose arms of love, aching, spent, the world 
sustain”. 

But there was more to the gift of God even than that – because what we celebrate today at 
Pentecost is that God gave the Holy Spirit to all God’s people – and the Holy Spirit is God . 
As St Peter proclaimed in that very first Christian sermon he gave to the crowd who had 
gathered  - drawn by the noise of the Church’s birth – what Jesus had done was to fulfil 
the ancient prophesies -  that God would pour out the Holy Spirit upon all flesh, all people. 

We read a section from Numbers today where we heard that ancient hope expressed on 
the lips of Moses “Would that all the Lord’s people were prophets, and that the Lord would 
put his Spirit on them”. The Christian gospel says yes – this has happened because of 
Jesus - God has given his Spirit – God’s own self – to every one of God’s people and 
every human being has the right to become one of God’s people.  This is one of the ways 
the birth of the Church changed the world hugely and we are still even now at two 
thousand working through that change – if God is given to all then all people are equally 
precious and equally welcome in the Church.  Every human life is  full of the potential to be 
God’s child. As St Paul said there is neither Jew nor Greek, male nor female, slave nor 
free – all are one in Christ. This was a massive change for the ancient world which was 
founded on the in-built belief that there were classes of people  like slaves who effectively 
were non-people – even the Jews had lived on the assumption that non-Jews were not to 
receive God’s blessings unless they became Jews. There is lots of evidence to show what 
an impact it had on the ancient world when Christian communities burst on the scene by 
the way they welcomed all and  valued every person – child, woman, man, slave, 
aristocrat – all were given equal treatment and respect as members of God’s people who 
had God-given gifts to bring into the life of the community.

The second gift was a commission  from Christ. As the Father sent me, so I send you 
Jesus said. This is what the Church was born to do. God’s people cannot do our task 
without the empowerment of the gift of God’s own Spirit. So actually the task is not beyond 
us at all because it’s not actually our task in  a way – it is God’s task – we become the lips, 
the hands, the feet of Christ now in the world. But our task is a task of going because we 
are sent – to go into the world and to change it  by doing what Jesus did. 

And here is where the word mission comes in.. The word mission comes from a word 
meaning to be sent out . The Church doesn’t just have a mission – we are God’s mission 
in the world now – God’s people are those who are sent out to be Jesus now in the world – 
One definition of mission from Archbishop Rowan Williams  is  - finding out what God is 
doing in the world  and joining in -  responding to God in our hearts is actually becoming 
part of God’s mission in the world. This is why it is so important that we also share the 
gospel and make new disciples of Christ. It’s not because we want to make our church 
organisation to have more members and be  bigger and better than others, it’s because we 
want to see more people know God’s blessings in their lives by joining in God’s mission – 
serving in a way which brings God’s freedom  to us all  - reaches out to those in need - 
and changes the world so God’s kingdom comes nearer than it would be without us.. The 
word mission has been associated for some mainly with people going overseas to serve 
God. And it’s right that we understand mission is about going. But it’s not only about going 



overseas. .  Every parish is a place of mission – as God’s people we are sent into our 
communities and our workplaces, into our schools and our families – to show Jesus – by 
how we are and what we do and sometimes, when God opens the opportunity, by what we 
say. Mission is for everyone here and now.

Thirdly and lastly when God’s people were born we were given a miraculous power of 
communication. The power to communicate God’s message to all people. This is the 
meaning of the miracle of the tongues at Pentecost when everyone heard what the 
disciples were saying in their own language. The  spirit of God is capable of 
communicating with everyone whatever their origin or culture or background – and this gift 
has been given to the Church. Do we claim that gift of communication? I’m guessing you 
know that the answer is no we don’t generally. Is it so difficult to speak to a friend or a 
neighbour about Jesus and about God? Chances are the Spirit has already been speaking 
in their hearts and so they will know what you are saying. Words take us so far of course 
but as St Paul put it so eloquently in his first letter to the Corinthians the language that 
really communicates is love:

“ If I speak in the tongues of mortals and of angels but do not have love I am a noisy gong 
or a clanging cymbal…

To sum up.

Today we rejoice and marvel that the Church was born; that the Church’s birth changes 
the world forever, that God’s own Spirit is the life poured out on all God’s people

Let’s be thankful God’s church is bigger than any of our church organisations – it includes 
all God’s people  - all who are moved by the Spirit of Jesus to be like Jesus however 
falteringly. Let’s accept the challenge to our church organisations  - they should be shaped 
to help not hinder those who struggle with faith and to welcome all kinds of people.

When the Church was born God gave us three indispensable gifts. First was the gift of 
God’s Spirit . God’s own self is our life and power. It means also God’s people embraces 
everyone and everyone has gifts from God to offer. This has changed the world forever.

Second was the great commission – we are sent into the world  by God as Jesus was - to 
be God’s mission now to our world – to change the world -  to act as  we pray that God’s 
kingdom comes on earth as in heaven - by being Jesus in the world and sharing Jesus 
with the world, to help people to hear and find God’s call on their lives.

The third gift was the power to communicate God’s love. It’s vital to  God’s mission that we 
use that power in active love and in speaking about Jesus to those ready to hear.

This is the big picture of mission and of God’s church we remind ourselves about on our 
birthday – what God’s church is and what we are given to do. Our task in this parish is to 
find out what God is doing here in Wokingham and to join in.
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